

Nineteenth-Century Music Review, 14 (2017), pp 33–50. doi:10.1017/S1479409816000276 First published online 10 January 2017

Musical and Literary Networks in the Weekly Critical Review, Paris, 1903–1904*

Paul Watt Monash University Email: paul.watt@monash.edu

Published in 1903 and 1904 the Weekly Critical Review was a typical 'little magazine': it was produced on a shoestring with a small readership, with big editorial ambition. Its uniqueness lay in its claim to be a literary tribute to the entente cordiale (and it enjoyed the imprimatur of King Edward VII), but more importantly, it was a bilingual journal, which was rare at the time even for a little magazine. The Weekly Critical Review aimed to produce high-quality criticism and employed at least a dozen high-profile English and French writers and literary critics including Rémy de Gourmont (1858–1915), Arthur Symons (1865–1945) and H.G. Wells (1866–1946). It also published articles and musical news by four leading music critics: English critics Alfred Kalisch (1863–1933), Ernest Newman (1868–1959) and John F. Runciman (1866–1916) and the American James Huneker (1857–1921).

Why did these critics write for the Weekly Critical Review? What did the articles in the WCR reveal about Anglo-French relations, about the aspirations of the English and French music critics who wrote for it, and about the scholarly style of journalism it published – a style that was also characteristic of many other little magazines? And in what ways were those who wrote for it connected? As a case study, I examine the ways in which Ernest Newman's literary and musical networks brought him into contact with the journal and examine the style of criticism he sought to promote.

The Weekly Critical Review, published in Paris in 1903–1904, has survived as little more than a footnote in musical and literary history. As a 'little magazine' the Weekly Critical Review was a boutique publication; it owed its short life to a small circulation and was ultimately commercially unviable. Yet, despite its short life,

^{*} I gratefully acknowledge that research for this article was funded by an Australian Research Council Discovery Early Career Researcher Award (DECRA), 2012–2015 (ARC DE120100050).

For a potted history and definition of the little magazine see Frederick J. Hoffman, Charles Allen and Carolyn F. Ulrich, *The Little Magazine: A History and a Bibliography* (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1946). Other sources include Thomas Barbour, 'Little magazines in Paris', *Hudson Review* 4/2 (1951): 278–83; Seymour S. Weiner, 'Reflections on the French Little Magazine', *French Review* 30/2 (1956): 126–30; Reed Whittemore, *Little Magazines* (Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press, 1963); Ian Hamilton, *The Little Magazines: A Study of Six Editors* (London: Weidenfeld and Nicolson, 1976); Felix Pollak, 'Elitism and the Littleness of Little Magazines', *Southwest Review* 61/3 (1976): 297–303; Alan Golding, 'Little Magazines and Alternative Canons: The Example of *Origin'*, *American Literary History* 2/4 (1990): 691–725; Wolfgang Görtschacher, *Little Magazines Profiles: The Little Magazines in Great Britain*, 1939–1993 (Salzburg: University of Salzburg, 1993): 691–25; Jayne E. Marek, *Women Editing Modernism: "Little" Magazines and Literary History* (Lexington: The University Press of Kentucky, 1995); Bartholomew Brinkman,

this periodical published the work of some of the finest writers of the day, including Rémy de Gourmont (1858-1915), Arthur Symons (1865-1945) and H.G. Wells (1866-1946). It also published articles and musical news by four leading music critics: the English critics Alfred Kalisch (1863-1933), Ernest Newman (1868-1959) and John F. Runciman (1866-1916), and James Huneker (1857–1921) from the United States. This stellar line-up of contributors suggests the Weekly Critical Review (WCR) was a significant periodical, especially since it also enjoyed the imprimatur of King Edward VII. In this article I take a close look at the circumstances that gave rise to the journal and the mission it sought to serve, and I account for the unusually wide range of writers in the journal's employ. I argue that the networks the WCR fostered or represented reveal not only the uniqueness of the WCR's editorial reach and purpose but also the connections brokered between English and French intellectuals in the late nineteenth and early twentieth centuries. Some of these connections are not immediately obvious, but may be found in a range of literature including histories of journals, biographies and works on Anglo-French politics and culture.² At the same time, I propose that a strong English interest in and for admiration for French criticism of all types was likely the impetus behind the journal's establishment, and that it found expression in the journal in the work of two English writers in particular, Ernest Newman and John F. Runciman.

It is commonplace to assume that a newspaper or journal published in the late nineteenth or early twentieth century attracted a reasonably homogenous group of writers, but the *Weekly Critical Review* did not. Symbolists and rationalists, Catholics and atheists were amongst its eclectic mix of contributors, who agitated for a range of contentious causes including Wagnerism and homosexuality. Though there was an editorial office, few, if any, of the writers would ever have visited it. Copy was posted or telegraphed across the English Channel and the Atlantic Ocean. Articles were printed in either English or French (which made it unique for its time) and the journal was sold by subscription locally and throughout the northern hemisphere.³

'A "Tea-Pot Tempest": The Chap-Book, "Ephemeral Bibelots" and the Making of the Modern Little Magazine', *Journal of Modern Periodical Studies* 1/2 (2010): 193–215; and Rachel Schreiber, *Gender and Activism in a Little Magazine: The Modern Figures of the Masses* (Farnham: Ashgate, 2011). Most of the literature of little magazines define them as a twentieth-century phenomenon, though this is clearly inaccurate for there are many such magazines in the nineteenth century.

² Extensive searches on RIPM, Gallica and Trove reveal the degree to which writings by critics, including those in the *WCR* including Huneker and Newman, were syndicated or recycled all over the world thus adding a further layer of complexity about networks that is beyond the scope of this article.

Savoy (published from January to December 1896) has been labelled an Anglo-French enterprise but this is disputed, 'for the amount of prose and poetry by or about French writers is relatively small, though their presence is a significant contribution to the periodical's avant-garde emanations' (quoted in Karl Beckson, *Arthur Symons: A Life* (Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1987): 127). For background on the *Savoy* see Karl Beckson, *London in the Eighteen Nineties* (New York: Norton, 1992) and Koenraad Claes, 'Savoy', in *Dictionary of Nineteenth-Century Journalism in Great Britain and Ireland*, ed. Laurel Brake and Marysa Demoor (London: British Library, 2009): 559. Another periodical from around the same time (1896–1898) that published articles in English and French – as well as German – was *Cosmopolis*. For a history of *Cosmopolis* and its significance to British cultural

The circumstances that gave rise to the establishment of the *WCR* appear to have been dependent upon the formation of a particular network of English and French intellectuals that gained momentum in the 1880s. This network did not merely arise out of nothing; rather, it was an English initiative born of a longer-standing interest in, and association with, French literary criticism and history.

Despite the existence of shared literary, critical and musical concerns in the WCR, a number of questions about its mission and scope present themselves. For example: Why, in 1903, was a bilingual literary periodical (that also ran articles on music) published in Paris with an English title? What conditions - intellectual, social and practical – paved the way for the establishment of this journal? Who wrote for it, and why? What did the articles in the WCR reveal about Anglo-French relations, about the aspiration of the English and French music critics who wrote for it, and about the scholarly style of journalism it published – a style that was also characteristic of many other little magazines? And in what ways were those who wrote for it connected? To answer some of these questions I examine the intellectual and social environment that brought this journal into existence, and explore what the WCR represents in terms of the role that periodicals in the late nineteenth and early twentieth century played in international relations. I also discuss the journal's economic and cultural benefit. Taking Ernest Newman as a case study, I examine the ways in which his literary and musical networks brought him into contact with the journal. I argue that Newman's articles on musical criticism in this publication fulfilled a long-term quest - not only of Newman's but also many of his literary and musical colleagues - to improve musical criticism. Although ostensibly concerned with literature, the WCR's music contributors formed a substantial part of its many and varied networks.

English-French Critical Dialogue in the Nineteenth Century

For much of the nineteenth century, English critics (musical, literary and dramatic) gazed across the English Channel green with envy. The works of French literary critics were seen as the pinnacle of the art (and sometimes the science) of criticism, and many hoped that one day Britain would cultivate a similarly sophisticated critical tradition. Some writers reported on the superiority of French letters after having travelled to France, while others reported after simply reading a wide range of French literature including novels, criticism (especially musical and literary criticism) and histories.

This high regard for French letters in England is represented in the critical reception of French writers including C.A. Sainte-Beuve (1804–69), Hippolyte Taine (1828–93), and Henri-Frédéric Amiel (1821–91) by a variety of English writers including Edward Dowden (1843–1913), Matthew Arnold (1822–88), Henry Chorley (1808–72), Leslie Stephen (1832–1904) and George Saintsbury (1845–1933). Dowden articulated a particularly good example of his esteem for French literary criticism in an article entitled 'Literary criticism in France' in the December 1889 issue of the *Fortnightly Review*. ⁴ In this article (a transcript of an

life at the turn of the twentieth century see Tanya Agathacleous, *Urban Realism and the Cosmopolitan Imagination in the Nineteenth Century: Visible City, Invisible World* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2011): 27–68.

⁴ Edward Dowden, 'Literary Criticism in France', Fortnightly Review, 1 December 1889, 737–53. Two years later an article of similar sentiment was published: George

invited lecture to the Taylorian Institution), Dowden recounted how 'I glanced back over my recent reading, and I found that a large part, perhaps an undue proportion of it, had consisted of French literary history and French literary criticism'. Critics and writers he held in especially high regard were Jules Lemaïtre, Paul Bourget, Emile Hennequin, Charles-Augustin Sainte-Beuve and Hippolyte Taine. Central to Dowden's praise of French critics was their intellectual range and writing style. The quality of Sainte-Beuve's prose – as well as the depth of his intellectual insights in journalism and historical writing – captivated English writers and Taine's historiography, especially in his multi-volume *History of English literature* (1860) translated into English published in English in 1872, aroused the curiosity and interest of many English readers (see further below). Dowden believed the French critics had attained the 'truer and more enlightened criticism' that Matthew Arnold had longed and campaigned for in England. As Dowden remarked,

As regards the criticism of literature, Mr. Arnold did good service in directing our eyes to France, and when we spoke of French literary criticism any time in the fifties and the sixties of this century, we meant first of all Sainte-Beuve.⁶

The ways of French criticism, according to Dowden, would be a panacea to 'British inaccessibility to ideas, our wilfulness of temper, our caprices of intellect, our insular narrowness, the provinciality of our thoughts, the brutality of our journals, the banality of our popular teachers'. Importantly, Dowden was not alone in his praise of Sainte-Beuve and other critics. In 1914, Irving Babbitt concurred that 'To study Sainte-Beuve and other leading French critics of the nineteenth century is therefore to get very close to the intellectual centre of the century'. ⁸

Matthew Arnold's association with and admiration for Charles Augustin Sainte-Beuve, led him to be known in some quarters as 'Le petit Sainte-Beuve'. Sainte-Beuve was a poet, novelist, biographer and critic whose most celebrated work, *Port Royal*, was a biography of a monastic community and was celebrated for its use of primary sources and psychological insight into a complex corner of French history. But Sainte-Beuve's reputation in England rested largely on his elegant, engaging and detached prose style in his 'Causeries du Lundi', weekly essays from the *Revue contemporaine* later published in 15 volumes between in 1851 and 1872. Sainte-Beuve was a keen Anglophile, and he travelled to England in

Saintsbury, 'The Contrasts of English and French Literature', *Macmillan's Magazine* 63 (1890–1891): 330–41. A more recent appraisal of Sainte-Beuve's influence is in Charles W. Meister, *Dramatic Criticism: A History* (Jefferson, NC: McFarland, 1985): 86–9.

- Dowden, 'Literary Criticism in France', 737.
- Dowden, 'Literary Criticism in France', 738.
- Dowden, 'Literary Criticism in France', 738.
- ⁸ Irving Babbitt, *Masters of Modern French Criticism* (Cambridge, MA: Noonday Press, 1912): vi. See also Gamaliel Bradford, 'The Mission of the Literary Critic', *Atlantic Monthly* 94 (July–December 1904: 537–44, who noted that 'Sainte-Beuve ... is gradually coming to be regarded elsewhere [outside France] as the greatest critic that ever lived' (537). Another near-contemporary appreciation of Sainte-Beuve, although not as laudatory, is Francis Gribble, 'Sainte-Beuve', *Fornightly Review*, January–June 1905, 129–39.
 - ⁹ 'Le petite Sainte-Beuve', unsigned article, the *Speaker*, 8 June 1895, 754–55.
- ¹⁰ Charles Augustine Sainte-Beuve, *Causeries du Lundi*, 15 vols. 3rd edn (Paris: Garnier Frerès, 1851–72). For an extensive (if dated) critique of Sainte-Beuve's style see René Wellek, *A History of Modern Criticism: 1750–1950: The Age of Transition* (London: Jonathan Cape,

the late 1820s, thereafter establishing a strong friendship with Matthew Arnold, who went to stay with Sainte-Beuve in Paris during a visit in the late 1850s. They remained life-long friends and it has been argued that a significant part of Arnold's work bears the hallmark of Sainte-Beuve's critical style in detachment and ability to engage the readers which, in part, spurred Arnold to write his famed essay on British criticism and his tirade against the philistine in 1878. ¹¹

English music critics, just like their literary counterparts, were also charmed by French criticism. Henry Chorley is one example. After undertaking a two-year sojourn to France and Germany in the 1840s, he recalled that

There is hardly a circle, be it ever so grave, where the art [of criticism] is not discussed with a fluency and a decision startling to an Englishman, who has become used, owing to the bad habits of a century, to hearing music mentioned in intellectual society with apology and hesitation. ¹²

In the account of his travels, Chorley often returned to the virtues of French music criticism. He claimed that 'Journalism in Paris ... is like Wisdom, and "crieth in the streets." You may touch it, taste it, handle it. You may meet it in a minister's salon or at a duchess's private concert' and he was envious of the richness that French language brought to critical vocabulary and style. ¹³ Chorley would have agreed with Thomas de Quincey who observed some nine years later that 'the manners of our French neighbours are more polished than our own'. ¹⁴ But the French themselves would not have been so sure. For example, Honoré de Balzac's *Lost Illusions* (*Illusions Perdues*) (1843) paints a picture of French letters beset by cronyism and corruption. ¹⁵

Hippolyte Taine's *History of English Literature*, published in 1872, was another book that was greeted with much excitement in England. It was published to a positive critical reception, the public positioning it, as some critics did, as a

1966): 34–72. For an English biography of Sainte-Beuve – and a critique of his work as critic and historian – see Harold Nicolson, *Sainte-Beuve* (London: Constable, 1957). For a discussion of the role of the scholar-critic in little magazines see Hoffman, Allen and Ulrich, *The Little Magazine*, 189–91.

- Arnold's debt to Sainte-Beuve is noted in Arnold Whitridge, 'Matthew Arnold and Sainte-Beuve', *Proceedings of the Modern Language Association* 53/1 (1938): 303–13; Robert A. Donovan, 'The Method of Arnold's Essays in Criticism', *Proceedings of the Modern Language Association* 71/5 (1956): 922–31; R.H. Super, 'Documents in the Matthew Arnold–Sainte-Beuve Relationship', *Modern Philology* 60/3 (1963): 206–10. See also E. Margaret Phillips, 'On Sainte-Beuve's Visit to England in 1828', *Modern Languages Review* 20/3 (1925): 327–9. More recent and fuller appraisals of Sainte-Beuve are Wellek, *A History of Modern Criticism*, 34–72, André Maurois, *Memoirs*, 1885–1967, trans. Denver Lindley (London: Bodley Head, 1970): 367–9 and Marcel Proust 'Against Sainte-Beuve' in *Against Sainte-Beuve and Other Essays*, ed. John Sturrock (London: Penguin, 1988).
- ¹² Henry F. Chorley, *Music and Manners in France and Germany*, vol. 2 (New York: Da Capo, 1984 [1841]): 254.
- ¹³ Chorley, *Music and Manners in France and Germany*, 254. On Chorley's long career see Robert Bledsoe, *Henry Fothergill Chorley: Victorian Journalist* (Farnham: Ashgate, 1998).
- Thomas De Quincey, 'French and English Manners', *Hogg's Instructor* 5 n.s. (1850): 33–5 republished in David Mason, ed., *The Collected Writings of Thomas De Quincey*, Volume 14: *Miscellanea and Index* (Edinburgh: A&C Black, 1890): 327–34.
- Honoré de Balzac, Lost Illusions (Illusions Perdues), trans. Ellen Marriage (London: George Newnes, 1901 [1843]).

landmark in English history. 16 The book was, in the author's words, a 'psychology' of the British people and his interpretation of history and literature through the lens of 'race, milieu, moment' was novel for its time and considered a landmark approach to the subject at a time when the idea of method, or science (or 'applied science', as Georg Brandes termed it) in all manner of history writing was highly prized. 17 An especially detailed review of Taine's book, and a consideration of its meaningfulness for English readers, was written by the literary critic and historian Leslie Stephen and published in the Fortnightly Review in 1873. Despite a lack of sympathy with some of Taine's critical judgments, his philosophizing and an excess of 'epigrammatic illustration', Stephen found the book an engaging read, stating that it was methodologically persuasive and that the author 'ha[s] done for us what no native author had done, or, it may be, was able to do'. 18 Another literary critic and historian George Saintsbury also found the book a high watermark of contemporary scholarship, but problematic. Admitting Taine's history to be 'the most popular book everywhere' in England, he found the book deeply troublesome. 19 Although praising it as 'one of the most brilliantly written of its class, one of the most interesting' he found it 'utterly worthless' for it failed to 'supply the native with the useful independent checks and views of a theory not a man. It supplies the foreigner with a false and dangerous travesty'. 20

Henri Frédéric Amiel's *Journal Intime* was another work in French that excited the British. *Journal Intime* was first published in Geneva in 1882 and was translated into English by Mrs. Humphrey Ward. Macmillan published the first edition in 1885; in 1889 a second edition was published and then reprinted. It was reprinted twice in 1890, twice in 1891 and reprinted 13 times between 1892 and 1933. It was widely regarded in England as a reflective lifework *par excellence*, though some critics, such as Ernest Newman, were perturbed by its moody introspection.²¹

This long-standing British interest in French criticism (both journalism as well as history, as seen in the work of Sainte-Beuve particular) throughout the nine-teenth century provided the backdrop and, to a degree, the critical mass necessary for the *WCR* to be established, though this background was not the key driver of its editorial focus not least because there is no definitive statement anywhere about whom the journal was intended. Arguably, such a publication might have

See especially G. Monod, 'Hippolyte Taine', Contemporary Review 63 (1893): 518–36.
 Georg Brandes, Creative Spirits of the Nineteenth Century, trans. Rasmus B. Anderson (London; T. Fisher Unwin, 1924): v.

¹⁸ Leslie Stephen, 'Taine's History of English Literature', Fortnightly Review, 1873, reprinted in S.O.A. Ullmann, ed., Men, Books, and Mountains: Essays by Leslie Stephen (London: Hogarth Press, 1956), 81–111.

George Saintsbury, *The Later Nineteenth Century*, Periods of European Literature (Edinburgh: William Blackwood & Sons 1923): 144.

²⁰ George Sainstbury, *History of Criticism*, vol. 3, 442. For later scholarship on Taine see D.G. Charlton, *Positivist Thought in France During the Second Empire*, 1852–1870 (Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1959): 127–57 and Stuart Jones, 'Taine and the Nation-State' in *Writing National Histories: Western Europe since* 1800, ed. Stefan Berger, Mark Donovan and Kevin Passmore (London: Routledge, 1998): 85–96. Between 1859 and 1862 Taine visited England numerous times. For Taine's account of his travels, and for biographical and critical commentary on it, see Edward Hyams, ed., *Taine's Notes on England* (London: Thames and Hudson, 1957).

²¹ Ernest Newman, 'A note on Amiel', *National Reformer*, 26 February 1893, 136; 5 March, 147–8; 12 March, 163–4; 19 March, 180–81; 26 March, 200 and 'Amiel', *Free Review*, October 1895, 44–57; November, 197–205.

been inevitable, not only due to the mobility of books and journals across the English Channel, but as a consequence of the travels and networking of the critics themselves. This long-standing interest by the English in the virtues of French criticism was set to continue in the *WCR*.

Establishment of the WCR

In the 1880s and 1890s, the connections English critics cultivated with their French counterparts became increasingly personal as well as professional, and led to the founding of the *WCR* by its editor, Arthur Bles, of whom little is known. ²² Support for the journal was probably garnered with connections that Bles, and some of the journals' contributors, had established with leading French intellectuals over many years. For example, Bles seems to have been well connected in Paris, and he and North American music critic James Huneker had met Maurice Maeterlinck at his 'admirably designed cabinet' in the Rue Reynouard some time in 1903. ²³ This meeting is particularly telling about the Frenchman's interest in English literature; according to Huneker, even though Maeterlinck declined to speak in English, 'he ha[s] all English literature stored in his skull' and the conversation included forays into the literature of Shakespeare, Poe and Emerson. ²⁴ It also revealed Maeterlink's interest in the playwright Browning, Maeterlink saying 'Naturally, I read Browning; who does not?'²⁵

Years before, other writers who would be contributors to the WCR, including the aesthete, poet and music critic Arthur Symons and the sexologist Havelock Ellis (1859–1939), had established connections with leading French writers and intellectuals in some of Paris's salons. Ellis had met Symons around 1888 and they became firm friends; for a time in the 1880s and 1890s, they shared rooms together. There is talk in the biographical literature that the men were lovers. ²⁶ In 1889 the pair went to Paris. It was Symonds's first trip there, and the purpose of their excursion, apart from dropping in on the Paris Exhibition, was to network with French writers. ²⁷ The pair was introduced to many luminaries, including Mallarmé, Verlaine, Huysmans, Gourmont and Hippolyte Taine. ²⁸ It was probably during

²² James Huneker (1857–1921) described Bles as 'a young Englishman of Dutch descent (his grandfather was a Dutch genre painter, David Bles, but whether of the Henri Met de Bles stock, the old-time painter with the white lock sported Whistler fashion, I do not know) and far-ranging in his ambition'. See James Huneker, *Steeplejack*, vol. 2 (London: C. Scribner's, 1920): 117. M.D. Calvocoressi described him as 'an enterprising man'. See Calvocoressi, *Musicians Gallery: Music and Ballet in Paris and London* (London: Faber & Faber, 1933): 74. Bles was made an Officier de l'Académie c. 1912. See correspondence from James Huneker to E.E. Ziegler in June 1912 in *The Letters of James Gibbons Huneker*, ed. Josephine Huneker (New York: C. Scribner's Sons, 1922): 131–3.

²³ Huneker, Steeplejack, vol. 2, 120.

Huneker, Steeplejack, vol. 2, 121.

²⁵ Huneker, *Steeplejack*, vol. 2, 121. For more detail on Huneker's connection to Maeterlinck, and other interviews he undertook in Paris, see Arnold T. Schwab, *James Gibbons Huneker: Critic of the Seven Arts* (Stanford: Stanford University Press, 1963), 141–3.

²⁶ Details of the pair's friendship is discussed in Arthur Calder-Marshall, *Havelock Ellis* (London: Rupert Hart-Davis, 1959), Vincent Broome, *Havelock Ellis, Philosopher of Sex: A Biography* (London: Routledge, 1979), Phyllis Grosskurth, *Havelock Ellis: A Biography* (New York: Knopf, 1980) and Beckson, *Arthur Symons: A Life.*

²⁷ Ellis and Symonds travelled together for six weeks every year between 1891 and 1901. See Grosskurth, *Havelock Ellis*, 165.

²⁸ Broome, *Havelock Ellis*, 75; Grosskurth, *Havelock Ellis*, 132.

this visit that Symonds and Ellis cemented for themselves a place in French literary society; over the course of the next decade this coterie of English and French writers – and a select group of other writers – formed a literary and musical network.

Due to a lack of evidence in biographies and letters, it is not possible to know the intimate details of the many and varied ways through which all the writers for the *WCR* were connected, but one brief example suggests at least one way that a connection occurred. At some point, James Huneker (who lived in London from 1890 to 1895) became friends with Symonds,²⁹ and it appears that Huneker came to know Ernest Newman and John F. Runciman through their association with the *Musical Courier*, for which the three critics wrote in the late 1890s.³⁰ Although Newman and Runciman were fierce rivals (this conflict will be discussed below) the three men had in common a love of Wagner's music and a commitment to improving the quality of music criticism in England. Runciman and Newman, in particular, had written many articles on this matter before the *WCR* was established. However, even though the music critics knew each other, this is not to say they knew their literary colleagues.

The WCR published on a broad range of topics, as Figure 1 shows, and the print run was 10,000 copies, which was significant for its time. In addition to original essays, the journal reprinted articles from other newspapers, such as John F. Runciman's 'The modern orchestra' from the New York *Musical Courier*. Summaries of news (including musical news) were reported from other journals such as *Connoisseur*, the *Nineteenth Century*, *Harper's Magazine* and *Pall Mall Magazine*. News of major appointments and exhibitions in London and Paris was also published. Although the review had an unnamed Berlin correspondent, Germany's musical news was not extensively reported.

The contributors to *WCR* included Charles Capus, the archiviste de l'opera and various members of the French Institute. French composers whose work was discussed in the *WCR* included Camille Saint-Saëns, Vincent d'Indy, César Franck and Ernest Chausson. There were also a number of female writers, English and French, who contributed, including Countess Royer de Courson and Alys Hallard. Other contributors included, from England, Havelock Ellis, Arthur Symons and the mystic Aleister Crowley, who wrote a series of poems on the work of his friend Auguste Rodin. W.B Yeats was also a contributor.

The journal's editor, Arthur Bles, was also a contributor. He turned his hand to translations of poems, and his serialization of James Huneker's biography of Chopin (written in French) was published in the *WCR*. ³² Competitions were established for new musical works, presumably to add novelty and to interest potential readers. In March–April 1903 a competition was announced for a first movement of a piano sonata in F sharp minor not exceeding 75 bars. The prize was 100 francs and publication in the journal. Ravel was the only entrant, with a Sonatine, and the competition was cancelled. ³³ Another competition was for a song including the genre of song, which was won by the bass singer and

²⁹ Beckson, Arthur Symons, 1.

See Huneker, Steeplejack, vol. 2, 122.

³¹ See correspondence from James Huneker to E.E. Ziegler in June 1912 in *The Letters of James Gibbons Huneker*, 133.

The series on Chopin began on 5 March 1903, 8.

See www.henle.de/blog/en/2012/03/19 (accessed 2 November 2015).

Lady Theodora Davidson	cles by Doctor MENE (French) Chrysanthemum in Japanese Art(English) 2, 3 Japanese Armourers
Lady Theodora Davidson	is of the Moon
Lady Theodora Davidson	is of the Moon
Arty Hallard 11, 12, 15 to 26 G. O. Anderson 8, 9, 11, 12, 14, 14, 18, 21, 24 Rachel Challice. 8, 11 John N. Raphael 4, 5 Countess R. de Courson. 9 Aleister Crowley 9 Le Arthur Bles. 9 Articles by MD. CALVOCORESSI (French) "L'Etranger" 2 Les "Passions" avant Bach 5 The Recitals 5to 8,11,13,14,15 The Scola Cantorum 9, 19 The Conservatoire Concert 9 TLA Roussalka" 10 Apropos d'un Néologisme 13 M. Edvard Grieg 17 M. Vincent d'Indy (English) 22 Not Salle Erard (English) 22 Not Articles by the Countess R. de COURSON (Lenglish) The Country Gentlemen of France 7 M. Lenotre and His Books 8 Gus The Dancing Procession of Echternach 18 Passy in Olden Times 20 (French) Une Renaissance 22, 24 Articles by THE EDITOR (English) The Chevillard Concerts 14 As Conservation 10 Articles by THE EDITOR (English) The Chevillard Concerts 1 to 10 Association des Grands Concerts 3 Articles by THE EDITOR (English) The Chevillard Concerts 1 to 10 Association des Grands Concerts 1 The Recitals 1 to 7, 15, 16 The Pit' Not 10 The British Merchant Marine 24 Articles by RÉMY DE GOURMONT (French) Les Sourgages de M. Moréas 19 Les Postmentalisme de M. Barrès 20 Le Le Sentimentalisme de M. Barrès 20 Le Le Bonheur Littéraire; L. Edmont 21 Le Bonheur Littéraire; M. Edmond Rostand, 22 Le Bonheur Littéraire; L. Edmont 21 Le Bonheur Littéraire; L. Le Le Le Le Le Bonheur Littéraire; L. Le	cols V from
G. O. Anderson	
Rachel Challice. 8, 11 Le John N. Raphael 4, 5 Counters R. de Courson. 9 Articles by MD. CALVOCORESSI (French)	A
Counters R. de Courson	cles by HÚGUES IMBERT (French) ernier des Grands Symphonistes 4 enèse des "Lieder" de Schumann 10, 11, 12 is de Castillon 17 to 20 cles by ALFRED KALISCH (English) c in London 1, 2, 4 to 13 rauss Festival at Amsterdam 3 15 to 26 cles by Doctor MÈNE (French) Chrysanthemum in Japanese Art (English) 2, 3 r Japanese Arnourers 4, 5 cs sur Miotchin Nobou-y-é 8, 9 Sabres au Japon 16 to 19, 21, 22 cs sur les Kané-y-é 23, 25, 26 CELLANEOUS Literature—(English) ave Flaubert, by Louis de Fourcaud 1, 2 ary Russia in Exile, by Chas. Dawbarn 4 ldylls of Theocritus, by J. H. Hallard 6 dish Academy of Letters, by Alys Hallard 6 dish Academy of Letters, by Alys Hallard 6
Counters R. de Courson	ernier des Grands Symphonistes 4 enèse des "Lieder" de Schumann 10, 11, 12 is de Castillon 17 to 20 clés by ALFRED KALISCH (English) c in London 1, 2, 4 to 13 rauss Festival at Amsterdam 15 to 26 cles by Doctor MÈNE (French) Chrysanthemum in Japanese Art(English) 2, 3 r Japanese Armourers 4, 5 ce sur Miotchin Nobou-y-é 8, 9 sabres au Japon 16 to 19, 21, 22 e sur les Kane-y-é 23, 25, 26 CELLANEOUS Literature—(English) ave Flaubert, by Louis de Fourcaud 1, 2 ary Russia in Exile, by Chas. Dawbarn 4 ldylls of Theocritus, by J. H. Hallard 6 tish Academy of Letters, by Alys Hallard 6 tish Academy of Letters, by Alys Hallard 6
Arthur Bles Articles by MD. CALVOCORESSI (French) "L'Etranger" 2 2 "Les "Passions" avent Bach 5 The Recitals 5 to 8,11,13,14,15 The Scola Cantorum 9, 19 The Conservatoire Concert 9 "La Roussalka" 10 Apropos d'un Néologisme 13 M. Edvard Grieg 17 Ear M. Vincent d'Indy (English) 22 Not Salle Erard (English) 22 Not The Country Gentlemen of France 7 M. Lenôtre and His Books 8 Gus The Dancing Procession of Echternach 18 Ball Passy in Olden Times 20 Une Reine en Exil 10 to 13 The Recinies of Procession of Echternach 18 Deux Livres Nouveaux 14 Une Renaissance 22, 24 Articles by THE EDITOR (English) Son The Chevillard Concerts 1 to 10 Association des Grands Concerts 3 The Recinials 10 to 7, 15, 16 "The Pit" Souss and his Band 14 Souss and his Band 14 Souss and his Band 14 Articles by RÉMY DE GOURMONT (French) Un Roman Monacal Le Sontimentalisme de M. Barrès 20 Li Articles by RÉMY DE GOURMONT (French) Un Roman Monacal Le Sontimentalisme de M. Barrès 20 Li A Bonheur Litéraire; M. Edmond Rostand. 22 Li A Bonheur Litéraire; M. Edmond Rostand. 22 Li A Bonheur Litéraire; M. Edmond Rostand. 22 Li A Bander Litéraire; M. Edmond Rostand. 22 Li A Le Bonheur Litéraire; M. Edmond Rostand. 22 Li A Le Bonheur Litéraire; M. Edmond Rostand. 22 Li A Le Bonheur Litéraire; M. Edmond Rostand. 22 Li A Le Bonheur Litéraire; M. Edmond Rostand. 22 Li A Le Le Bonheur Litéraire 24 Li A Le Le Bonheur Litéraire 24 Li A Le Le Bonheur Litéraire 24 Li A Le	enèse des "Lieder" de Schumann 10, 11, 12 is de Castillon
Articles by MD. CALVOCORESSI (French) "L'Etranger" 2 Les "Passions" avent Bach 5 The Recitals 5 The Scola Cantorum 9, 19 The Conservatoire Concert 9 "La Roussalka" 10 Apropos d'un Néologisme 13 M. Edvard Grieg 17 M. Vincent d'Indy (English) 22 Los Salle Erard (English) 22 Los Salle Erard (English) 22 Articles by the Countess R. de COURSON (English) 22 Articles by the Countess R. de COURSON (English) 22 Articles by the Countess R. de COURSON (English) 22 Articles by the Countess R. de COURSON (English) 23 Articles by The Country Gentlemen of France 7 M. Lenôtre and His Books 8 Gus The Dancing Procession of Echternach 18 Ball Passy in Olden Times 20 Lite (French) 10 Une Reine en Exil 10 to 13 The Deux Livres Nouveaux 14 A B Bull Livres Nouveaux 14 A B Bull Livres Nouveaux 14 A B Bull The Country Source 14 Articles by THE EDITOR (English) The Chevillard Concerts 3 Erichard Strauss at the Chevillard Concert 11 Sousa and his Band 14 Saint-Saens and "Henry VIII. 19 The British Merchant Marine 24 Articles by RÉMY DE GOURMONT (French) Un Roman Monacal 15 Les Youages de M. Moréas 19 Les Sentimentalisme de M. Barrès 20 Li Le Bonheur Littéraire; L. Edmont 21 Le Bonheur Littéraire; L. Emmont 22 Li Le Bonheur Littéraire; L. Emmont 24 Li Le Bonheur Littéraire; L. Emmont 24 Li Le Bonheur Littéraire; L. Emmont 24 Li Le Bonheur Littéraire 24 Li Le Le Bonheur Littéraire 24 Li Le Le Bonheur Littéraire 24 Li Le Le Le Bonheur Littéraire 24 Li Le Le Le Bonheur Littéraire 24 Li Le	cles by ALFRED KALISCH (English) c in London 1, 2, 4 to 13 rauss Festival at Amsterdam 3 cles by Doctor MENE (French) Chrysanthemum in Japanese Art(English) 7 Japanese Armourers 4, 5 re sur Miotchin Nobou-y-é 8, 9 sabres au Japon 16 to 19, 21, 22 re sur les Kané-y-é 23, 25, 26 CELLANEOUS Literature—(English) ave Flaubert, by Louis de Fourcaud 1, 2 ray Russia in Exile, by Chas. Dawbarn 4 ldylls of Theocritus, by J. H. Hallard 4 ldylls of Theocritus, by J. J. H. Hallard 6 tish Academy of Letters, by Alys Hallard 6
"L'Etranger" 2 Les "Passions" avent Bach 5 The Recitals 5 The Recitals 5 The Scola Cantorum 9, 19 The Conservatoire Concert 9 "La Roussalka" 10 Apropos d'un Néologisme 13 Apropos d'un Néologisme 13 M. Edvard Grieg 17 Ear M. Vincent d'Indy (English) 22 Salle Erard (English) 22 Salle Erard (English) 22 Les Met Countes R. de COURSON (English) 22 Articles by the Countess R. de COURSON (English) 32 The Country Gentlemen of France 7 M. Lenôtre and His Books 8 The Dancing Procession of Echternach 18 Passy in Olden Times 20 Lite (French) 10 to 13 Passy in Olden Times 22, 24 Articles by THE EDITOR (English) 50 The Chevillard Concert 14 Articles by THE EDITOR (English) 50 The Chevillard Concerts 1 to 10 The Association des Grands Concerts 1 to 7, 15, 16 "The Pit" 7 The Pit" 7 The Recitals 1 to 7, 15, 16 "The Pit" 1 Souss and his Band 14 Le Souss and "Henry VIII. 19 The British Merchant Marine 24 Articles by RÉMY DE GOURMONT (French) Le Sentimentalisme de M. Barrès 20 Le Le Sentimentalisme de M. Barrès 20 Le Le Bonheur Littéraire; L. Edmont Remains 22 Le Bonheur Littéraire; L. Edmont 22 Le Bonheur Littéraire; L. Edmont Restand, 22 Le Restatementalisme de M. Barrès 20 Le Le Bonheur Littéraire; L. Edmont Restand, 22 Le Le Benheur Littéraire; L. Edmont Restand, 22 Le Le Le Le Le Benheur Littéraire; L. Edmont Littéraire 24 Le Bonheur Littéraire; L. Edmont Restand, 22 Le L	cin London
Comparison	cin London
The Recitals 508,11,13,14,15 The Scola Cantorum 9, 19 The Conservatoire Concert 9 The Arrange 17 The Arrange 17 The Arrange 18 M. Edvard Grieg 17 M. Edvard Grieg 17 Salle Erard (English) 22 Salle Erard (English) 22 Not Articles by the Countess R. de COURSON MI. The Country Gentlemen of France 7 M. Lenôtre and His Books 8 Gus The Dancing Procession of Echternach 18 Passy in Olden Times 20 Une Reine en Exil 10 to 13 Une Reine en Exil 10 to 13 Une Renaissance 22, 24 The Une Renaissance 22, 24 The Chevillard Concerts 14 Articles by THE EDITOR (English) The Chevillard Concerts 1 to 10 Articles by THE EDITOR (English) The Chevillard Concerts 1 to 10 Association des Grands Concerts 1 The Recitals 1 to 7, 15, 16 "The Pit" 1 Souss and his Band 14 Saint-Saens and "Henry VIII. 19 The British Merchant Marine 24 Articles by REMY DE GOURMONT (French) Un Roman Monacal 15 Les Sentimentalisme de M. Barrès 20 Le I Sentimentalisme de M. Barrès 20 Le I Benoheut Littéraire 11 Le Bonheut Littéraire 21 Le Le Le Le Le Bonheut Littéraire 21 Le Bonheut Littéraire 21 Le L	cles by Doctor MENE (French) r Japanese Armourers
The Scola Cantorum 9, 19 The Conservatoire Concert 9 "La Roussalka" 10 Apropos d'un Neòlogisme 13 M. Francert Grieg 17 M. Vincent d'Indy (English) 22 Los Articles by the Countess R. de COURSON (English) 7 The Country Gentlemen of France 7 M. Lenôtre and His Books 8 Gus The Dancing Procession of Echternach 18 Passy in Olden Times 20 Lite (French) 10 to 13 The Country Sourcession of Echternach 18 Passy in Olden Times 20 Lite (French) 10 to 13 The Deux Livres Nouveaux 14 Articles by THE EDITOR (English) The Chevillard Concerts 1 to 10 Articles by THE EDITOR (English) The Recitals 1 to 7, 15, 16 "The Pit" 7 Le Richard Strauss at the Chevillard Concert 11 Losous and his Band 14 Articles by RÉMY DE GOURMONT (French) La Articles by RÉMY DE GOURMONT (French) La Le Sentimentalisme de M. Barrès 20 Li Le Sentimentalisme de M. Barrès 20 Li La Bonheur Littéraire; Le Homond Rostand, 22 Li A Bonheur Littéraire; Le Homond Rostand, 22	cles by Doctor MENE (French) r Japanese Armourers
"La Roussalka" 10 Apropos d'un Néologisme 13 M. Edvard Grieg 17 M. Vincent d'Indy (English) 22 Not Articles by the Countess R. de COURSON (Faglish) 22 Articles by the Countess R. de COURSON (Faglish) 8 Hall Card (English) 9 Hall Card (English) 8 Hall Card (English) 8 Hall Card (English) 9 Hall Card (English) 9 Hall Card (English) 10 Hall Card (En	Chrysanthemum in Japanese Art (English) 7 Japanese Armourers
Apropos d'un Neologisme 13 The Apropos d'un Neologisme 13 The M. Edvard Grieg 17 Ear M. Edvard Grieg 17 Ear M. Vincent d'Indy (English) 22 Not Salle Erard (English) 22 Not Articles by the Countess R. de COURSON [Henglish] MI The Country Gentlemen of France 7 M. Lenôtre and His Books 8 Gus The Dancing Procession of Echternach 18 Bala Passy in Olden Times 20 Lite (French) 10 13 Rac Une Reine en Exil 10 10 13 Rac Une Reine en Exil 10 10 13 Rac Une Renaissance 22, 24 The Une Renaissance 22, 24 The Articles by THE EDITOR (English) Son The Chevillard Concerts 1 to 10 Association des Grands Concerts 3 Erin The Pit' Not 10 10 The Souss and his Band 14 Souss and Henry VIII. 19 The British Merchant Marine 24 Articles by RÉMY DE GOURMONT (French) Un Roman Monacal 15 Lae Les Pontimentalisme de M. Barrès 20 L'A Les Bonheur Littéraire 12 Let Bonheur Littéraire 12 Let Monacat Let Moracat 21 Le Les Dentimentalisme de M. Barrès 20 L'A Le Bonheur Littéraire 12 Let Monacat 21 Let Bonheur Littéraire 21 Let Bonheur Littéraire 21 Let Bonheur Littéraire 21 Let Monacat 21 Let Monacat Littéraire 21 Let Bonheur Littéraire 21 Let Bonheur Littéraire 21 Let Monacat 22 Let Members 1 Let Monacat 2 Let Members 1 Let Memond Rostand 22 Lita Les Honheur Littéraire 21 Let Bonheur Littéraire 21 Let Bonheur Littéraire 21 Let Bonheur Littéraire 21 Let Memond Rostand 22	Chrysanthemum in Japanese Art (English) 7 Japanese Armourers
M. Edvard Grieg 17 M. Vincent fludy (English). 22 Not Salle Erard (English). 22 Not Articles by the Countess R. de COURSON (English) The Country Gentlemen of France. 7 M. Lenôtre and His Books 8 Gustie Procession of Echternach. 18 Passy in Olden Times 20 Une Reinise en Exil 10 to 13 The Deux Livres Nouveaux 14 A B Une Reiniseance 22, 24 The Une Reiniseance 22, 24 The Chevillard Concerts 1 to 10 Articles by THE EDITOR (English) The Chevillard Concerts 1 to 10 Association des Grands Concerts 3 The Recitals 1 to 7, 15, 16 The Reinise 10 The Pit " The Recitals 10 The British Merchant Marine 24 Articles by REMY DE GOURMONT (French) Un Roman Monacal La Sentimentalisme de M. Barrès 20 Le Sentimentalisme de M. Barrès 20 Le E Sentimentalisme de M. Barrès 20 Le Le Bonheur Litteraire Le Monach 22 Le Bonheur Litteraire Le Monach 21 Le Bonheur Litteraire Le Monach 22 Le Monach Litteraire Le Monach 22 Le Monach Literaire 21 Le Bonheur Litteraire Le Monach 22 Le Monach 22 Le Monach 24 Le Monach 24 Le Monach 24 Le Monach 24 Le Bonheur Litteraire Le Monach 22 Le Monach 24 Le M	Japanese Armourers
M. Vincent d'Indy (English). 22 Salle Erard (English) 22 Articles by the Countess R. de COURSON (English) 7 The Country Gentlemen of France 7 MI. Lenôtre and His Books 8 Gus The Dancing Procession of Echternach 18 Passy in Olden Times 20 Lire (French) 10 to 13 The Country Sourceaux 14 Articles by THE EDITOR (English) The Chevillard Concerts 1 to 10 Articles by THE EDITOR (English) The Chevillard Concerts 3 The Recitals 1 to 7, 15, 16 "The Pit" 7 Le Souss and his Band 14 Le Souss and Henry VIII. 19 The British Merchant Marine 24 Articles by RÉMY DE GOURMONT (French) La Articles by RÉMY DE GOURMONT (French) Le Syoyages de M. Moréas 19 Le Sentimentalisme de M. Barrès 20 Li A Bonheur Literaire; Le Homond Rostand, 22 Le Bonheur Literaire; M. Edmond Rostand, 22 Li A Bonheur Literaire; Le Homond Rostand, 22	ze sur Miotchin Nobou-y-é
MIL	CELLANEOUS Literature—(English) ave Flaubert, by Louis de Fourcaud . 1, 2 ary Russia in Exile, by Chas. Dawbarn . 2 ary Russia in Exile, by Chas. Dawbarn . 4 to 6 be, by Alys Hallard
MIL	CELLANEOUS Literature—(English) ave Flaubert, by Louis de Fourcaud . 1, 2 ary Russia in Exile, by Chas. Dawbarn . 2 ary Russia in Exile, by Chas. Dawbarn . 4 to 6 be, by Alys Hallard
The Country Gentlemen of France 7	Literature—(English) ave Flaubert, by Louis de Fourcaud . 1, 2 are flaubert, by Chais Dawbarn . 2 ary Russia in Exile, by Chas. Dawbarn . 4 to 6 ne, by Alys Hallard . 4 dylls of Theocritus, by J. H. Hallard . 6 tish Academy of Letters, by Alys Hallard 6
M. Lenûtre and His Books 8 Gus Bal Passy in Olden Times 20 Lite (French) Une Reinie en Exil 10 to 13 The Deux Livres Nouveaux 14 AB Deux Livres Nouveaux 22, 24 The Une Renissance 22, 24 The Articles by THE EDITOR (English) The Chevillard Concerts 1 to 10 Association des Grands Concerts 3 The Recitals 1 to 7, 15, 16 The Recitals 1 to 7, 15, 16 The Recitals 10 To 7, 15, 16 The British Merchant Marine 24 Articles by REMY DE GOURMONT (French) Un Roman Monacal 15 Les Yougages de M. Moréas 19 Les Sentimentalisme de M. Barrès 20 Li A Son La Bonchur Litteraire 21 Les Boncheur Litteraire 21 Les Boncheur Litteraire 21 Les Boncheur Litteraire 21 Le Boncheur Litteraire 21 Li All Les Les Les Litteraire 21 Litteraire 21 Litteraire 21 Litteraire 21 Litteraire 21 Litteraire 21 Les Les Les Litteraire 21 Les Les Les Les Litteraire 21 Les Les Les Les Les Litteraire 21 Les	ave Flaubert, by Louis de Fourcaud 1, 2 c and his Womenkind, by Chas. Dawbarn 2 ary Russia in Exile, by Chas. Dawbarn 4 to 6 ne, by Alys Hallard 4 ddylls of Theocritus, by J. H. Hallard 6 tish Academy of Letters, by Alys Hallard 6
The Dancing Procession of Echternach. 18 Passy in Olden Times . 20 Lite (French) . 10 to 13 Une Recine en Exil . 10 to 13 The Deux Livres Nouveaux . 14 Articles by THE EDITOR (English) The Chevillard Concerts . 1 to 10 The Association des Grands Concerts . 3 The Recitals . 1 to 7, 15, 16 The Chevillard Concerts . 1 The Chevillard Concerts . 1 The Pit'' . 7 Richard Strauss at the Chevillard Concert . 11 Le Souss and his Band . 14 Le Boniter Idea and "Henry VIII 19 The British Merchant Marine . 24 Articles by REMY DE GOURMONT (French) Un Roman Monacal . 15 Les Yoyages de M. Moréas . 19 Le Sentimentalisme de M. Barrès . 20 Le Sentimentalisme de M. Barrès . 20 Le I Fecondité Littéraire M. Edmond Rostand. 22 Le Bonheur Littéraire M. Edmond Rostand. 22	ıc and his Womenkind, by Chas. Dawbarn. 2 ary Russia in Exile, by Chas. Dawbarn. 4 to 6 ue, by Alys Hallard. 4 to 6 to Theocritus, by J. H. Hallard. 6 tish Academy of Letters, by Alys Hallard 5
Passy in Olden Times 20	ary Russia in Exile, by Chas. Dawbarn . 4 to 6 he, by Alys Hallard
Une Reine en Exil	Idylls of Theocritus, by J. H. Hallard . 6 itish Academy of Letters, by Alys Hallard 6
Deux Livres Nouveaux 14 Une Renaissance 22, 24 Articles by THE EDITOR (English) The Chevillard Concerts 3 The Recitals 1 to 7, 15, 16 The	tish Academy of Letters, by Alys Hallard 6
Une Renaissance 22, 24 Articles by THE EDITOR (English) The Chevillard Concerts 1 to 10 The Association des Grands Concerts 3 The Recitals 1 to 7, 15, 16 "The Pit" 7 It of The Recitals 1 to 7, 15, 16 "The Pit" 7 It of The Recitals 1 to 7, 15, 16 "The Pit" 1 Souss and his Band 14 Le Souss and his Band 2 The British Merchant Marine 24 Articles by REMY DE GOURMONT (French) La Articles by REMY DE GOURMONT (French) Les-Yoyages de M. Moréas 19 Les-Yoyages de M. Moréas 20 Les Sentimentalisme de M. Barrès 20 L'A Le Sentimentalisme de M. Barrès 20 L'A Le Bonheur Littéraire; M. Edmond Rostand, 22 L'A LE Bonheur Littéraire; M. Edmond Rostand, 22	April Magazines, by Arthur Lawrence 19
Articles by TRE EDITOR English S	Burrence 14
The Chevillard Concerts	Good Find," by George Frost 13
Association des Grands Concerts 3 The Recitals 1 to 7, 15, 16 The Pit' 7 Richard Strauss at the Chevillard Concert 11 Sousa and his Band 14 Saint-Safeas and "Henry VIII. 19 Lai The British Merchant Marine 24 Articles by RÉMY DE GOURMONT (French) Un Roman Monacal 15 Les Yoyages de M. Morfas 19 Les Younges de M. Barrès 20 Li A Le Sentimentalisme de M. Barrès 20 Li A Le Bonheur Littéraire; Le Edmond Rostand, 22 Li A	Byrom Poems. Anonymous 14 May Magazines, by Arthur Lawrence 18
The Recitals 1 to 7, 15, 16 "The Pit" 7 Richard Strauss at the Chevillard Concert 11 Sousa and his Band 14 Sousa and his Band 14 Esones and "Henry VIII. 19 La IT The British Merchant Marine 24 Articles by RÉMY DE GOURMONT (French) Un Roman Monacal 15 Les Yoyages de M. Moréas 19 Les Sentimentalisme de M. Barrès 20 Li A Concert 11 Les Ponteur Littéraire; M. Edmond Rostand. 22 L'A LE Bonheur Littéraire; M. Edmond Rostand. 22	na! a Tragedy, by John Gurdon 19
The Pit	tch Tolstoy, by Havelock Ellis 19
Souss and his Band	(French) usée Victor Hugo, par Harlor 24
Saint-Sacns and "Henry VIII.	etit Musée Victor Hugo, par Mme Léopold-Lacour 25
The British Merchant Marine	Mme Léopold-Lacour 25 stille des Comédiens, par J.G. Prod'homme 26
Articles by RÉMY DE GOURMONT (French) Un Roman Monacal 15 Les. Voyages de M. Moréas 19 La Sentimentalisme de M. Barrès 20 L'A De la Fecondité Littéraire 21 Le Bonheur Littéraire 21 L'A	Fine Arts-(French)
Un Roman Monacal 15 Las Yoyages de M. Moréas 19 La Las Sentimentalisme de M. Barrès 20 L'A La Bonheur Littéraire; M. Edmond Rostand. 22 L'A La Bonheur Littéraire; M. Edmond Rostand. 22 L'A	ritigue contemporaine et retrospective
Un Koman Monaca! 15 Las Yoyages de M. Moréas 19 Le Sentimentalisme de M. Barrès 20 Le Sentimentalisme de M. Barrès 21 Le Bonheur Littéraire; M. Edmond Rostand. 22 L'A	by Tony Robert-Fleury
Le Sentimentalisme de M. Barrès	leur dans l'Art decoratif moderne, par
De la Fecondité Littéraire	Prince B. Karageorgevitch 12
Le Bonheur Littéraire; M. Edmond Rostand. 22	pour le Peuple, par Prince B. Karageorgeritch 13
Un Nouveau Philosophe: Jules Gaulties 22	iche moderne, par Prince B. Karageorgevitch 15
Rather d'Auréville	opos d'un tableau de M. Sargent, par
Octave Mirbeau	hologie du Peintre, par
Un Homme qui pense	Prince B. Karageorgevitch 16 hologie du Peintre, par Prince B. Karageorgevitch 22
Articles by ALFRED HERLÉ (French) Le	euple et l'Art, par Harlor 25, 26
"Tirania" à l'Onéra-Comique	(English)
Le Concert Colonne 2 to 14	sels Art Notes by J. F. Whithe
Le Concert Colonne	sels Art Notes, by J. E. Whitby 3 to 6, 8 to 10 the Scrapings 4, 7, 8
"Le Tasse" au Théâtre de Monte-Carlo	itish Impressionist, by Arthur Lawrence 8.7
L'Inauguration de l'Orgue de St. Philippe-du-	0,1
Roule 7	itish Impressionist, by Arthur Lawrence 6, 7 Art Notes 9, 10
"Muguette" à l'Opéra-Comique 10	Owen M. Green 16
An	Art Notes

Fig. 1 Contents pages of the Weekly Critical Review, volume 1, 1903.

composer H. Murray McDonald Davey.³⁴ His song, entitled 'He Came Like a Dream' (with words by Shelley), suggested a homosexual theme because its use

 $^{^{\}rm 34}$ $\,$ I am grateful to one of the reviews of this article who provided Davey's full name and profession.

Music (French)	Articles by JOHN F. RUNCIMAN (English)
Les Carillons, par Léon Delgay 2, 3 Les Oratorios de Bach et de Handel, par	
	Haydn
La Question des Violons anciens, par Dr. Julius Levin 6	A Music Hall Rehearsal
César Franck, par Vincent d'Indy	Ternina
De l'Inanité du Système Wagnérien, par	Ternina
A. de Bertha 11, 1	This Festival of "British" Music 23
La Damnation de Faust au Théâtre.	A Musical Critic's Holiday 24
by J. G. Prod'homme 23, 2	1, 25 SERIALS
	A Spy of the Empire: a novel. by Charles Laurent
Articles by ERNEST NEWMAN English	Chopin: l'homme et sa musique, par James Huneker
Articles by EMMEST MEW MAIN English	SHORT STORIES (French)
The Historical Position of Richard Strauss 1	
A Note on George Meredith	Les Chemineaux des Trappes, par J. K. Huysmans 1 Contre la Mode, par le
The Novelist and the Musician 5 The Animal in Fiction 7	Contre la Mode, par le
Zola Idealist 8	Prince B. Karageorg, vitch 4 Madame Adonis, par Georges de Peyrebrune 5
Mr. John Robertson's Essays 9	Conte Russe, par Catulle Mendès
Joseph Conrad 10, 1	Fugitive, par J. H. Rosny 7
The Dilemma of Modern Music 12	Romeo et Juliette, par le
Thomas Traherne	Le Château, par J. H. Rosny 10
The Intelligence of the Musician	L'Autre Beaute, par J. H. Rosny 12
The Intelligence of the Musician 15 The Ideal Critic	Vernissage, par le Prince B. Karageorgevitch 14
Mr. Meredith and the Comic Spirit 17	Le Retour du Passé, par J. H. Rosny 17
George Borrow, Bounder 18	Le Pater en Si, par James Huneker, traduit en français par Arthur Bles
Line and Colour in Music 19	
Berlioz and the Young Romantics 20, 2 The Durability of Music	1, 22 Rebels of the Moon, by James Huneker 2, 3
Is Music the Type of the Perfect Art? 25	Tema con Variazione, by Stephen Reynolds . 15, 16 A Piano and an Omnibus, by Stephen Reynolds 19, 20, 21
Music and Morals 26	An Autumn City, by Arthur Symons 23, 24, 25
	SUPPLEMENTS
POETRY	Portrait of Harold Bauer
Balzac, by Aleister Crowley 2	, " Campbell MacInnes 3
Good Night, by Richard Kirk 3	", ", J. K. Huysmans 4
Late Ve se	François Coppée 6
Triads of Despair, by Aleister Crowley 8 The Hermit's Hymn to Solitude, , , 11	,, Adée Leander-Flodin
The Star, by Wilfrid Chesson 13	Five Sword Guards by Nobou-y-é Miotchin 8
Lisa Giaconda, by Louise Rossi 14	Portrait of Dr. Mene 9
La Chevauchée (French), by Aymé Magnien. 17	Portrait of Dr. Mene
Rodin, by Aleister Crowley 18 to	", ", J. L. Gerome
The Happy Townland, by W. B. Yeats 20 Nocturne, by John Gurdon 22	Song: "He came like a Dream in a Dawn of Life," by Murray Davey 15
What is a Sonnet? by Eugene Lee-Hamilton. 22	Studies of Sheep, by Constant Troyon . 14 Portrait of Jules Verne
The Gift of Sleep, by Lawrence Housman 23	Portrait of Jules Verne 16
	Reck and Front of Japanese Sword Coard
	Back and Front of Japanese Sword Guard, by Kancy-6 II
Articles by Miss M. E. POUNTNEY (Engli	Portrait of Mlle Piérat 15
Rodin and Balzac 1	,, ,, Maud Powell 19
Small Exhibitions	8 Japanese Sword Guards by Kane-y-é II 20 Portrait of Maurice Maeterlinck 20
The Thomy-Thiery Collection 4	Récept on de M. Edmond Rostand à l'Aca-
The Exhibition of Women Painters and Sculptors	Réception de M. Edmond Rostand à l'Académie Française (8 pages)
Carrière at the Bernheim Gallery 6	Portrait of Vincent d'Indy
The Dutuit Collection 6	,, , Emile Faguet
Carrière 7	
The Foreign Schools at the Luxembourg 9 Artists and their Work	Articles by ARTHUR SYMONS (English)
Artists and their Work	The Decay of Craftsmanship in England 9, 10
The Salon 16 to	A New Painter
The Academy 19	An Art-Critic and Criticism 12
Water Colours in London 21	The Art of Seeing
Rodin at the Luxembourg	Canterbury and Cologne
Sir Henry Irving's Dante	Art and the Royal Academy
Burne-Jones at the Birmingham Gallery 24	The New Gallery 18
French Art in London 26	On Some Greek Marbles 20
The Venus of Milo and the Samothracian Victory	An Autumn City
	Un a Saic of Diakes

Fig. 1 (Continued)

male pronouns.³⁵ The employment of an unnamed Berlin correspondent brought occasional concert reviews to the journal. According to one of its contributors, M.D. Calvocoressi, who knew Bles before the *WCR* was founded, Bles 'was very

³⁵ H. Murray McDonald Davey, 'He Came Like a Dream' [song], WCR, 16 April 1903.

keen on music' and gave it 'a lion's share in the paper'. ³⁶ Calvocoressi also wrote in his biography that the fees paid to contributors of the journal were 'far in excess of anything paid by French periodicals', which may have been one of the reasons the periodical survived only for such a short time and sent Bles into bankruptcy. ³⁷

Bles does not appear to have issued a prospectus for the journal, nor did he articulate its aims in an opening editorial. This task fell to the eminent critic and historian Louis de Fourcaud (1851–1914) who wrote the following letter in the first issue of the *Weekly Critical Review* published on 22 January 1903:

Dear Sir

You are starting a paper with the object of bringing together intellectually two great nations which were made to understand each other, each having a rich heritage of works and ideas. Your generous initiative is well calculated to bring into contact their minds and languages, their conceptions, their arts, the highest expression of their lives, so that they may know one another as it were fundamentally, and no longer merely with a prejudiced superficiality.³⁸

Ironically, politics did not play a large part in any content of the *WCR* and the *entente cordiale* was invoked only twice as the explicit subject matter for articles. The first such article, by Bles, was published on 1 October 1903, and detailed the recent trip to Paris of King Edward VII. It was the king's first visit to France, and Bles discussed its importance for British–French relations. The article described and analysed other visits by businessmen and dignitaries between France and England including one Robert Barclay and diplomat (and Nobel Peace Prize Recipient for 1909) Paul Henri d'Estournelles de Constant. The second article pertaining to the *entente cordiale* was unsigned; it reported the recent visit to Paris of Edmund Gosse who gave a lecture (in English) on 'The influence of French literature on English poetry' at the Société des Conférences. In emphasizing warm relations between the two countries Gosse noted that

I cannot help nourishing a confident belief that in the future, as well as in the past, the magnificent literatures of France and of England will continue to interest, that each will at the right psychological moments flash colour and radiance which will find reflection on the polished service of the other. To facilitate this, in ever so small and so humble a degree, must be the desire of every lover of England and of France. ... That entente cordiale which we value so deeply, and which some of us have so long laboured to promote, must not be confined to the merchants and to the politicians. The poets must also insist upon their share of it.³⁹

Calvocoressi, Musicians Gallery, 74.

³⁷ Calvocoressi, *Musicians Gallery*, 74. James Huneker also mentioned, in passing, the generous remuneration. See correspondence from James Huneker to E.E. Ziegler in June 1912 in *The Letters of James Gibbons Huneker*, 133. Bles received 'a pile of notes threatening the magazine with bankruptcy' according to Victor I. Seroff in *Maurice Ravel* (New York, 1970 [1953]): 87.

The *entente cordiale* comprised a number of documents signed between Britain and France in 1904 in part to shore up Britain's presence in Europe but also to form a bilateral relationship with France against Germany. For background to the *entente cordiale* see Sidney Lee, *King Edward VII: A Biography*, vol. 2 (London: Macmillan, 1927): 216–38 and Simon Heffer, *Power and Place: The Political Consequences of King Edward VII* (London: Phoenix Giant, 1999): 155–64.

The "Entente Cordiale", WCR, 19 February 1904, 127.

In addition to writing his own articles and translating the work of some of his contributors, Bles took his role as editor seriously and collegially. For example, writing in the 18 June 1903 issue he declared that 'The Editor of the WCR desires it to be understood that he is no way responsible for statements published in the Review if the articles containing them are signed with the name of the author in full'. This statement perhaps refers to undisclosed tension between editor and contributor. Bles also provided a service to his readers:

The Editor of the 'Weekly Critical Review' begs to inform his readers that he will be delighted to assist them in the procuring of tickets for the different concerts. It is a known fact that strangers and even foreign residents in Paris continually miss the Sunday orchestral concerts through being too late to find seats. By making a request at the office of this paper two days before the date of the concert, all such annoyances can be avoided.40

From this announcement we can glean that readers of the WCR included music-lovers and 'foreign residents'. How the journal was sold in England and France is unclear, though it was probably purchased through subscription to individuals and to reading rooms or cabinets de lecture. For example, in the 12 March issue on page 21, subscriptions were offered to readers in France, UK, USA and Germany. From time to time the journal published a list of contact details of foreign embassies in Paris and consulates for America, Britain, Italy, Russia and Spain, as diplomatic employees and their families were presumably either potential customers or key distributors or both.

Remington typewriters and Neal's English Library Tea and Reading Rooms regularly placed advertisements in the WCR, strongly suggesting a highly literate and bookish consumer. The printing of train timetables for the Chemin de fer du nord (its terminus known today as Gare du Nord) was evidently an attempt to harness an Anglo-French readership.

Musical Networks in the Weekly Critical Review

In her 2011 article, "Time's Turbulence": Mapping Journalism Networks', Laurel Brake theorizes and conceptualizes the sorts of networks that journalists formed in the nineteenth century and the ways these networks were mediated by what she terms 'interlocking structures' and governed, to an extent, by editors and publishers.41 She writes that networking 'can be understood as part of the structure of journalism' (her emphasis) but that 'networks are everywhere and [are] seldom discussed'. 42 She goes on to argue that even when a particularly large network has been established there can be a sub-set of a network and that networks of journalists can exist even in circumstances where the network is based on merely a loose professional or social connection or association. She also writes that some journalistic structures, while ostensibly interlocking, may also be invisible to today's readers.⁴³

Arthur Bles, [editorial note], WCR, 12 March 1903, 9.

Laurel Brake, "Time's Turbulence": Mapping Journalism Networks', Victorian Periodicals Review 44/2 (2011): 116-27. See also Katharine Ellis, 'Paris, 1866: In Search of French Music', Music & Letters 91 (2010): 684-8.

Brake, '"Time's Turbulence"', 117. Brake, '"Time's Turbulence". An article that covers journalistic networks in France, though less explicitly, is Martha Ward, 'From Art Criticism to Art News: Journalistic

A study of the network that journalists formed in the WCR could be conducted in various ways. It could, for instance, examine the intellectual and social links of the decadents who wrote for the journal. Another angle would be to look for evidence of the literary and social connections established between Bles and the individuals of French learned societies, examining the ways in which they volunteered, or were coerced, to lend their names, if not always their pens, to the journal. A study might also consider the homosexuality (and alleged homosexuality) or Roman Catholicism of some of the contributors, to establish personal as well as professional links. However, in the remainder of the article I will consider the ways in which the main writers on music for the WCR – Ernest Newman, Alfred Kalisch, John F. Runciman and Michel D. Calvocoressi (1877–1944) – were associated, demonstrating their unlikely connections. Although we are hindered by a lack of biographical information on Kalisch, Runciman and Calvocoressi (and, to a lesser extent, on Newman) it is nevertheless possible to speculate about the various ways they were connected to each other and to the journal.

The circumstances in which these authors first knew each other is unknown. We do know that Huneker (resident in the United States) and Newman were correspondents for a time (see above), and that Kalisch wrote the Foreword to Newman's 1908 biography of Richard Strauss, so it can be assumed that they may have known each other reasonably well, even if possibly never having met. 44 On the other hand, Newman and Runicman knew each other very well, having battled in the press since as early as the 1890s, so they were well known to each other at least in print, if not in person. We do not know if Calvocoressi had any personal links with his colleagues, but we know from his 1925 book on criticism that he shared a strong intellectual connection to Newman and to some of the subjects on which Newman wrote for the WCR. By way of case studies I will first examine the connections between Newman and Runciman, then Newman and Calvocoressi.

Newman and Runciman first encountered each other, in print at least, in 1896 after the publication of Newman's first book, *Gluck and the Opera*, in 1895. The aim of this book was to lend a scientific or historical methodology to music history, which Newman had discussed in the opening chapter in considerable detail. The most probing review of *Gluck and the Opera* was written by Runciman in the January 1896 edition of *Saturday Review*. ⁴⁵ In his column for this journal Runciman, like Newman, had occasionally complained about old critical ways and the need for a fresh style of music criticism. ⁴⁶ Although both men had the reform of music criticism set firmly in their sights, they did not always sympathize with each other's work, something that Runciman's review demonstrates. Yet even though Runciman finds many faults with Newman's book, his review is

Reviewing in Late-Nineteenth-Century Paris', in *Art Criticism and its Institutions in Nineteenth-Century France*, ed. Michael R. Orwicz (Manchester: Manchester University Press, 1994): 162–81. For more recent studies on intellectual exchange and networks see Christophe Charle, Jürgen Schriewer and Peter Wagner, eds, *Transnational Intellectual Networks: Forms of Academic Knowledge and the Search for Cultural Identities* (Frankfurt: Campus, c. 2004).

⁴⁴ Ernest Newman, *Richard Strauss, with a Personal Note by Alfred Kalisch* (London and New York: John Lane, 1908).

⁴⁵ J.F.R., 'Gluck', Saturday Review, 11 January 1896, 36–8.

⁴⁶ See, for example, 'English Music and Music Criticism', *Saturday Review*, 26 October 1895, 542–3; and 'Concerning Musical Criticism', *Saturday Review*, 28 January 1899, 108–9.

encouraging to the emerging writer and suggests how his craft might be improved. In commenting on the task Newman set himself, Runciman writes:

The design is laudable as well as daring, and I sincerely wish I could add that the execution is equal to the design, for any effort to bring music within the range of ordinary human interests should be welcomed and encouraged. Unfortunately at times the execution falls a good deal beneath the design, and for obvious reasons. Three qualifications were indispensable. First, a knowledge of Gluck's music; second a highly developed critical faculty ... last, a power of entering into the inner essential life of the eighteenth century. That last Mr. Newman has to a considerable degree; but in the first and second he is more than a little weak. 47

Runciman's specific complaints were that Newman drew so heavily from Marx's biography of Gluck that Runciman 'felt suspicious as to the amount of original Gluck study he [Newman] may have done'. He further admonished Newman for the 'scantiness and wrongness' of his account of Gluck's predecessors and for his 'cold intellectual analysis'. Runciman agreed to disagree with Newman on some points, but says:

I am glad to acknowledge that he [Newman] has brought brains and a good deal of knowledge to a difficult task, and has produced a book which will certainly rank as the best Gluck study extant until some one – let us hope it will be Mr. Newman himself – writes one which is more complete, and free from errors which undoubtedly exist in this.⁵⁰

Newman took exception to parts of Runciman's review, writing to his publisher, Bertram Dobell, within a few days of its publication, saying that his neglect in studying the earlier opera was a criticism 'really beside the question'. As Newman explained, the operas were not printed '

but simply exist in score at Vienna & elsewhere, and I couldn't go all over the world to examine them, even if I had wished to do so. Runciman is an impressionist critic, not a scientific one, & what he wants is a dramatic biography in the Carlyle style. That sort of thing doesn't interest me however. When I want to write fiction I will do a novel. ⁵²

Runciman's impressionistic criticism (i.e., criticism based on opinion or emotional responses) irked Newman, and he had already written a careful and veiled critique of it in 1893 in an article entitled 'The Culture of the Emotions'. 53

⁴⁷ J.F.R., 'Gluck', 37.

⁴⁸ J.F.R., 'Gluck', 37, referring to Adolph Bernhard Marx, *Gluck und die Oper*, 2 vols (Berlin: O. Janke, 1863). There is no evidence or suggestion that Newman drew on Marx's writings, including the *Idee*; perhaps its metaphysical slant was too objectionable for Newman's rationalism. On Marx's *Idee* see Scott Burnham, 'Criticism, Faith and the "Idee": A.B. Marx's Early Reception of Beethoven', *19th-century Music* 13/3 (1990): 183–92.

⁴⁹ J.F.R., 'Gluck', 37.

⁵⁰ J.F.R., 'Gluck', 37.

⁵¹ MS Dobell, 14 January 1896.

⁵² MS Dobell, 14 January 1896.

⁵³ Ernest Newman, 'The Culture of the Emotions', New Quarterly Musical Review, August 1893, 57–62. For a fuller discussion of impressionist criticism see Robert D. Schick, Classcial Music Criticism (New York: Garland, 1996): 80–84.

Impressionistic critics (sometimes also labelled 'expressionist' or 'associationist'⁵⁴) were those who 'substitute for a sound interpretation or judgment of a work of art his own purely personal impressions'.⁵⁵ Newman argued that the question of what constituted 'sound criticism' ought to be based on historical or comparative context, not merely the relaying of an impression. The advent of impressionistic criticism, in England at least, was attributed to Walter Pater, who outlined this method, also called 'aesthetic criticism' in the preface to his 1873 book, *The Renaissance*.⁵⁶ In Pater's words:

'To see the object as in itself it really is', has been justly said to be the aim of all true criticism whatever; an in aesthetic criticism the first step towards seeing one's subject as it really is, is to know one's impression as it really is, to discriminate it, to realise it distinctly ... What is this song or picture, this engaging personality presented in life or in a book to me? Does it give me pleasure? And if so, what sort or degree of pleasure? How is my nature modified by its presence, and under its influence? The answers to these questions are the original facts with which the aesthetic critic has to do; and, as in the study of light, or morals, of number, one must realise such primary data for one's self, or not at all ... The aesthetic critic, then regards all the objects with which he has to do, all works of art, and the fairer forms of nature and human life, as powers or forces producing pleasurable sensations.⁵⁷

Newman was to take Runciman to task again over the ideals of criticism in an article published in WCR on 22 January 1904, which consisted of an open letter to Runciman on the same subject. This dispute arose over criticism Runciman had made in the Saturday Review of some articles Newman had recently published in the WCR. In these articles Newman had argued for a scientific approach to criticism rather than criticism depending upon the critic relaying his own opinions impressions. Just as he had defended a scientific approach to history in Gluck and the Opera, in 1895, Newman extended the claim and ambit of impartiality to journalistic criticism, articulating a need for distance and a wide knowledge of subject matter through reading, coupled with logical or deductive reasoning. These attributes defined the so-called scientific critic, and they were the hallmarks of Sainte-Beuve's work as we saw earlier. Newman criticized Runciman for his opinionated criticism: 'You do not like my ideal of the scientific critic, and you declaim passionately, that "all good criticism is purely an expression of the critic's nature"'. Newman would have none of it, writing later in the article

When you say 'there has never been a critic of the slightest use to humanity who was not himself first, and above all an artist', I have the honour to agree with you ... But when you say 'the inquirers into the facts of a life have nothing to do with art They are scientists and should leave art alone' – you only dogmatise madly. I take it that art is one of the facts of life; and though it needs to be judged by aesthetic criteria, these criteria are inextricably interwoven with the roots of other things. ⁵⁸

⁵⁴ See, for example, E.B. Titchener, 'The Method of Impression and Some Recent Criticism', *American Journal of Psychology* 19/1 (1908): 138–41; and I.C. Small, 'Vernon Lee, Association and "Impressionist Criticism", *British Journal of Aesthetics* 17/2 (1977): 178–84.

Ruth C. Child, *The Aesthetic of Walter Pater* (New York: Macmillan, 1940): 4.
 Walter Pater, *The Renaissance: Studies in Art and Poetry* (London: Macmillan, 1910 [1873]).

Pater, The Renaissance, viii-ix.

⁵⁸ Ernest Newman, 'Concerning Musical Criticism: An Open Letter to Mr. J.F. Runciman', WCR, 22 January 1904, 19–20.

Newman agreed with Runciman that the best critic is

first a thorough musician, a man who is educated, and dares to say bluntly what he has experienced. The critic needs, beyond this, to have had some training in correct and consistent thinking, and in guarding against flinging his first crude impressions before us as if they were divinely inspired messages'. ⁵⁹

The need for informed, reliable, educated and ethical musical criticism had long been a concern in Britain and had been championed by many critics, including Newman, but also by the *Musical Association* and journals such as the *Musical Times*. Since the 1870s calls had been made to regulate and reform musical criticism, including the establishment of principles for the profession. In 1924, Michael D. Calvocoressi published a book on the subject, providing another link to the network of critics in *Weekly Critical Review*.

Calvocoressi's interest in objective and rational criticism (as opposed to subjective and thus irrational criticism), specifically in relation to publications by John M. Robertson, suggests an 'invisible' network that Brake describes – that is, a network that would not be immediately apparent to the reader but one that relates to a critic's connections beyond the journal or newspaper for which they write. In a number of articles in WCR Newman makes reference to John Robertson and Bertram Dobell, both of whom were close friends and publishers of his work in the 1890s. Robertson was editor of the *National Reformer* and, later, the founder and editor of the *Free Review*. Newman was his protégé and it was Robertson who first gave Newman his break as a writer. Robertson was the leader of a rationalist faction called the 'Academic Freethinkers' of whom Newman was a member. And Dobell was also a freethinker (an appellation that described radical atheists and humanists), a literary critic of modest accomplishment of his own means and the publisher of Newman's first two biographies, *Gluck and the Opera* (1895) and *A Study of Wagner* (1899).

Newman's link to the freethought movement is manifested in two ways in the WCR. The first is his recycling of ideas, and parts of essays, from previously published material, including articles on George Meredith and Zola. ⁶² The second is his reviewing of books by Robertson and Dobell. In an article entitled 'Mr John M. Robertson's Essays' on 19 March 1903, Newman wrote in praise of Robertson's then recently republished Essays Towards a Critical Method. ⁶³ It is a glowing review of Robertson's book and literary criticism generally and in particular of his skill at critical interpretation and his thought, which Newman described as 'emotionally and intellectually well-balanced, vigorous, deep-probing, stimulating': the sort of qualities of criticism that Newman articulated in his duels with Runciman. ⁶⁴

Newman, 'Concerning Musical Criticism'.

⁶⁰ See Charles Kensington Salaman, 'On Musical Criticism', *Proceedings of the Musical Association*, second Session (1875–76): 1–15 and John Stainer, 'The Principles of Musical Criticism', *Proceedings of the Musical Association*, seventh Session (1880–1881): 35–52 and 'Essays in Musical Criticism', *Musical Times* vol. 37 (1896): 16–17, 87–8, 232.

⁶¹ The most recent history of freethought culture is Bill Cooke, *A Gathering of Infidels: A Hundred Years of the Rationalist Press Association* (Amherst, NY: Prometheus Books, 2003). See also Edward Royle, *Radicals, Secularists, and Republicans: Popular Freethought in Britain, 1866–1915* (Manchester: Manchester University Press, 1980).

⁶² Ernest Newman, 'A Note on George Meredith', WCR, 5 February 1903, 8–9 and 'Zola Idealist', WCR, 12 March 1903, 1–2.

Ernest Newman, 'Mr John M. Robertson's Essays', WCR, 19 March 1903, 13–14.

⁶⁴ Newman, 'Mr John M. Robertson's essays', 14.

Nowhere in this article did Newman disclose his very close and personal friendship with Robertson.

In another article, Newman reviewed a book of poems by Thomas Traherne, compiled, edited and published by his fellow freethinker and publisher, Bertram Dobell. ⁶⁵ Once more Newman waxed lyrical about the merits of Traherne and the quality of the editing:

Mr. Dobell has laid all scholars and lovers of literature under a heavy debt of gratitude to him for bringing out this volume. He speaks, in his preface, of an intention to publish later on the prose works of Traherne in their entirety. I earnestly hope he will do so; for in my mind, at any rate, Traherne the prose writer is even finer than Traherne the poet. But even now Mr. Dobell has rescued from oblivion the work of a singularly original and beautiful spirit, who has earned a distinctive place for himself in the story of English literature. ⁶⁶

Newman's review of Dobell's edition particularly, and his writings in the *WCR* generally, may seem a long way from the mission of the *WCR*, a publication that, ostensibly, was set up to celebrate the *entente cordiale*. But as we have seen above, there were very few articles that engaged with Anglo-French relations in detail, let alone the *entente cordiale*. Newman's work was also ideologically far removed from that of many of his peers writing in the *WCR*, but that is precisely the source of the richness of the *WCR* that throws up, in Laurel Brake's words, 'the unexpected range of connections' that potentially besets many studies of journalism networks.⁶⁷ Newman's work in the *WCR* also bears out Brake's supposition that within journals there are interlocking structures of connections that are seemingly 'invisible', at least at first glance.⁶⁸

But what else did Newman's writings in the *WCR* represent? I suggest that his work on the journal was a textbook case of the little magazine genre. Eric Bentley has argued that one of the defining points of little magazines was their support for academic criticism over the work of the hack journalist, or the impressionist, as a means to combat provincialism and the stuffiness of a nationalist and specialist intellectual outlook.⁶⁹ Newman's battle with Runciman fits this description of the little magazines genre perfectly. For other scholars, the little magazine was also a platform where writers were required to be both good writers as well as 'academic', a writer of 'advanced sensibilities'.⁷⁰ The little magazines were also aimed at publishing works by critics who were both critics and historians, and who aimed to break down the barriers of such 'neat' compartmentalization of genre.⁷¹

⁶⁵ Ernest Newman, 'Thomas Traherne', WCR, 16 April 1903, 7–8.

A further connection to Dobell is a four-part article Newman wrote in September 1903, 'The Rationale of English Verse-Rhythm', WCR, 3 September 1903, 152–4; 10 September, 186–8; 17 September, 206–7; 24 September, 234–5. Newman had proposed a book on the subject to Dobell but he declined it on the grounds that the topic was commercially unviable. See Dobell–Newman correspondence 26 November 1898 and 13 December 1989. Dobell Papers, Bodleian Library, Oxford shelfmark 38484–5 (c. 32–8).

Brake, "Time's turbulence", 115.

Brake, "Time's turbulence", 115.

⁶⁹ Eric Bentley, 'Editors in Person: Little Magazines', *Kenyon Review* 9/2 (spring 1947): 279–86, here 285.

⁷⁰ Isaac Rosenfeld, 'On the Role of the Writer and the Little Magazine', *Chicago Review* 11/2 (summer, 1957): 3–16.

Weiner, 'Reflections on the French Little Magazine', 127.

The little magazine has also been described as a generally political rather than literary enterprise and, rather ungratefully, many of those who established and wrote for it have been described as 'humanitarians masquerading as proletarians'. The Little literary or musical criticism in the WCR was the mere reporting of news. The style of its contributors' prose was formal and academic, and the British critics who wrote for it all wrote both articles and books in a variety of areas including biography, criticism and history. As a little magazine, the WCR was a success if judged by the standards of scholars who wrote a generation and more after its demise. Newman's serious-minded essays for the WCR fitted this mould, and met the aspirations he set for himself and his English colleagues. Newman's articles were historically (or scientifically) grounded, soberly written and serious in tone, and they were not the product of impressionist thinking, which had raised his ire in the preface to his Gluck biography and confrontations with Runciman. The WCR was a platform on which quality criticism – of a decidedly French flavour represented in the works of many nineteenth-century French writers - found expression. As Robertson wrote to Newman in 1898, British critics needed to be 'a little more French' in their craft. Through his association with the WCR Newman was able to act on this instruction.⁷³

Conclusion

Ernest Newman's contribution to the *WCR* brought with it multiple networks and associations: interests in music and literature and connections to publishers, freethinkers and academic criticism. That the journal was established to celebrate the *entente cordiale* seems to have become lost in the narrative of the journal's life; instead, it is more accurate to describe what the journal published as a focus on music, literature and theatre. The *WCR* does not figure significantly in any of the autobiographies, biographies, letters or other personal testimonies of most of the writers studied in this article, but I argue that its significance lies not in its prominence within an individual's biography, but in both the obvious and not so obvious ways it was a reflection of an eclectic range of its contributors' intellectual interests and associations and today stands – amongst other things – as an expression of an English reverence for French criticism of many and varied hues.

Pollak, 'Elitism and the Littleness of Little magazines', 297.

⁷³ John M. Robertson, 'Concerning Mares' Nests': An Open Letter, *University Magazine and Free Review*, March 1898, 611–16, here 615.